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September 7, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an ordinance seeking approval of amendments to the 2004 contracts between The Office of the Public Defender (OPD) and Associated Counsel for the Accused (ACA) and Northwest Defenders Association (NDA).  There are a total of two contract amendments.  

This ordinance is in compliance with King County Code 2.60.040 which provides that, “The county executive may enter into agreements with nonprofit corporations formed for the specific purpose of rendering legal services in behalf of indigents to provide legal services to persons eligible for representation through the public defense program.  All such contracts entered into by the county executive shall be subject to approval by the county council.”  Passage of this ordinance will enable execution of the referenced contract amendments.

The annual 2004 contracts for indigent legal defense services were approved by the King County Council by Ordinance 14907 on May 17, 2004.  The contracts were executed on May 27, 2004, by Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services.  The enclosed amendments are the first amendments to the 2004 contracts.  The purpose of these amendments is to add additional capacity in the dependency case area to both of these contracts in an effort to reduce reliance on Assigned Counsel Attorneys for conflict of interest cases. 

Background on Conflict of Interest Cases 

Dependency cases generally are assigned to the contractors.  The assignment comes directly from OPD or results because the county has hired a contractor to handle all cases on a specified calendar.  In each of these assignments, the contractor’s attorneys may be unable to represent a particular defendant due to a legal conflict of interest.  For example, the agency formerly represented a witness in the current case, or the contractor already represents a family member in a dependency case.  

The definition of conflict of interest is included in the Rules for Professional Conduct, which are promulgated by the Washington State Supreme Court.

When a contractor notifies OPD that it has “conflicted out” of a case, OPD seeks to assign the case to another one of the OPD contractors who has the ability to take the case without conflict.  Only when it is not possible to assign the case to one of the other three contractors does OPD assign the case to an attorney on the Assigned Counsel Panel.

Background on the Assigned Counsel Panel 

OPD has secured the services of individual private attorneys for the last 25+ years to take those individual case assignments that cannot be handled by OPD contractors because of a legal conflict of interest.  These individual attorneys are selected for particular case specialties and collectively referred to as the Assigned Counsel Panel.  

In contrast to the OPD contractors who are paid a fixed amount for each case, which includes investigation as well as legal representation, the Assigned Council Panel attorneys are paid an hourly rate and investigators are paid for separately.  For some case areas, such as felony, cases handled by the Assigned Counsel Panel can cost significantly more than similar cases assigned to our contractors.

An additional feature of managing the Assigned Counsel Panel is that the burden of monitoring malpractice insurance and CLE compliance falls to OPD for the Assigned Counsel Panel, while agency management handles those issues for the attorneys employed by the contractors.

Background on Proposed Contract Amendment

For many years, each of the existing four OPD contractors has been contracted to provide legal services for dependency cases.  The OPD contracts were structured to provide coverage in particular geographic areas; the Regional Justice Center (RJC) and downtown Seattle.  The dependency caseload has grown over the last several years and, due to the nature of dependency cases, so has the occurrence of the use of Assigned Counsel due to conflict of interest.  

Currently, OPD has three contractors in each Superior Court, both Seattle and the RJC.  A study completed this spring demonstrated that a large majority of cases could be redirected from the Assigned Counsel Panel to the existing contractors, if the contracts could be restructured to allow all four contractors in each of the two regions.  Thus, the proposed amendments for NDA and ACA add the ability for NDA to now represent dependency cases at the RJC and ACA to now represent dependency cases in Seattle.

The amendments add funds and workload to the contract for each of these contractors.  Those funds will be taken from that portion of the OPD budget reserved for Assigned Counsel.  A supplemental appropriation is not being requested to fund these amendments.  Although it is not possible to project with certainty a cost saving, OPD believes that a cost saving is possible with this action.  OPD also believes that the quality of representation will be increased.

The OPD Assigned Counsel is generally a solo practitioner.  This often times causes coverage problems when the assigned attorney is in trial and another case has a hearing.  This inability to cover hearings causes case resolution delay for all parties, leading to client dissatisfaction.  This problem will be alleviated by firm representation.  Each public defense firm has multiple attorneys who are trained to work in the dependency area and substantive coverage is a common practice in public defense.

It is anticipated that this shift to agency representation also will increase the amount of social work and investigation need to be done for preparing a case.  Public defenders have investigators and social workers on staff.  This makes it very easy for the attorneys to consult with the support staff and receive immediate assistance in their cases.  Assigned Counsel cannot afford to have this type of support staff.  

Through the King County public defense contracts, each agency is required to provide training to its attorneys.  Many of the agency dependency attorneys have received specialized training.  The Assigned Counsel Panel attorneys are not provided these training programs.

Under our public defense contracts, each agency has caseload standards and is limited in the number of cases that can be assigned to a single attorney.  The OPD Assigned Counsel Panel has no such limitation.  Each attorney can accept cases from several sources, making it impossible for OPD to know the actual caseload of any Assigned Counsel attorney.  This problem can delay proceedings for those dependency cases.

The contractor attorneys are not permitted to practice law for profit.  Assigned Counsel are for-profit and free to mix private and public practice.  The mixture of private and public practice is discouraged by all major policy organizations that address public defense issues.

The Boards of Associated Counsel for Accused (ACA) and Northwest Defender Associates (NDA) have enthusiastically responded to this expansion of their caseloads.  The Defender Association (TDA) and Society of Counsel Representing Accused Persons (SCRAP) have been assured that this expansion will not impact their projected caseloads.

OPD believes that this shift to increased reliance on the contracting law firms and decreased reliance upon individual contractors will improve the quality of coverage and the predictability of the court processing of dependency cases.  In addition, it is expected to improve the quality of representation for the families and clients served, as well as provide more support for the attorneys who are doing the work of pubic defense.

If you have any questions, or need additional information, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at (206) 296-7689, or Anne Harper, The Public Defender, at (206) 296-7641.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



       Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



       Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee



       Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Budget Director, Office of Management and Budget


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services


Anne C. Harper, The Public Defender, Office of the Public Defender

